College of Biological Sciences

Joint Meeting of Dept. Heads and EPC

May 9, 2003

Revised

Present:  Robin Wright, Dave Bernlohr, Dick Poppele, Janet Schottel, Anne Pusey, John Anderson, Frank Barnwell, Jean Underwood, Leslie Schiff, Ashley Haase, Janene Connolly, Bob Elde, Pete Snustad, Kate VandenBosch, Judd Sheridan, Bob Sterner, Jeff Thomas, Rob Brooker, Kathy Ball

a.  Review EPC activities during spring semester, 2003.  Janet Schottel thanked the department heads for coming to the meeting and referred everyone to the progress report that she distributed.  She began with the items that have been completed this term.  

1.  Entrance/transfer requirements for students applying to CBS.  Janet explained that until recently requirements for students transferring internally within the University were different than those for students who were transferring into the University from other institutions.  Now that those entrance/transfer course requirements are the same for both groups, there has been a significant increase in the number of internal students applying for transfer into CBS this spring.

2.  Degrees with honors versus distinction.  In the past CBS has offered only the Latin Honors awards.  After some discussion the EPC has agreed to also offer degrees with distinction as do many other units.  The difference between these is that Latin honors are based on both GPA and participation in the CBS honors program while degrees with distinction are based solely on GPA.  This policy has been implemented for spring term.

3.  Advising/mentoring.  John Anderson and Jean Underwood have been working together on a plan to more clearly define the roles of faculty and the Student Services office.  The various roles include academic advising, developing and monitoring program plans for each student, finding directed research opportunities, and career planning.   The plan is expected to be implemented immediately.

4.  Student Course Guide.  This guide has been published each term and currently exists in both printed and on-line formats.  However,  after fall semester, it will be available only in the on-line format.  The guide provides useful information about courses for undergraduate students.  An inconsistency is that many of the 5xxx level courses were not included (although many of them are available to undergraduates) because the ECAS entry lists the students served as “graduate students”.  John Anderson has spent a great deal of time changing the ECAS entries for those courses that do permit registration by undergrads.   John should be alerted if any courses are missing.  

5.  Evaluating dated credits (more than 6 years old).  This is a perennial issue that Student Services staff have to consider when students drop out of school for varying periods of time.  The EPC has approved a policy for the various CBS majors, which will be included in the Undergraduate Catalog.  There are differences in the policies between majors, so the catalog should be consulted in determining whether students will need to retake specific courses in order to graduate.  This should be on-line soon.  This doesn’t affect many students, but it does produce difficult problems for advisors.

6.  Cross listing courses.  The policy of cross listing has been a perennial topic for the EPC.  Cross listing involves using two or more designators to denote a single course.  Sometimes these designators are within a collegiate unit and other times they are cross-collegiate.  The committee has decided after many hours of discussion that the use of a single designator is the most efficient thing to do for most courses.  Issues involved in cross listing include advertising the course, recognizing faculty effort for teaching efforts, tuition flow if cross-collegiate, and the problems involved in course administration (registration, multiple grade reports, room/time usage, etc.)  The use of a single designator indicates which department has course responsibility and solves several administrative problems.  Financial implications need to be taken care of by the respective deans.  Thus far the EPC has removed cross-listed designators for several Microbiology, Neuroscience, and Biochemistry courses.  Discussion will continue about eliminating cross listing from several other CBS courses.

7.  Policy for low enrollment courses.  The committee discussed and approved a policy statement for CBS 1xxx-8xxx level courses including courses with labs and/or recitations.  This policy outlines minimum enrollments and suggestions for implementation.  This issue has financial implications for both CBS financial resources and human effort.  For courses at the 1xxx-5xxx levels, including labs and recitations, the minimum number of students is 12.  For those at the 6xxx-8xxx levels, the minimum is 5 students.  While this has been primarily a departmental decision, it is suggested that courses that don’t meet these minimum numbers be revised or offered less frequently so they will attract larger audiences.  Courses that are excluded from this policy include Directed Research/Study and Freshman Seminars.  Dave Bernlohr raised the question of how departments can offer courses required by specific training grants that may attract fewer students.  Dick Poppele replied that this is where departmental discretion and autonomy come into play.  Janet added that this policy should encourage discussion within departmental teaching committees.

8.  Web site for EPC minutes and agendas.  Janet reminded the group that the minutes and agendas from 2000 to the present time are now available at http://www.cbs.umn.edu/EPC/.   Archived minutes and agendas will become available later this summer.

Items in progress:

1.  Double majors, dual degrees and the CBS residency requirement.  There is a fair amount of confusion about what the requirements are for students who attempt to get double majors and dual degrees while at the University.  Part of this confusion can be blamed on the imprecise language in printed University brochures.  There is no CBS residency requirement for students who are pursuing double majors e.g., an IT student wanting a second major in CBS.  Students who pursue dual degrees, however, (a BA in CLA and a BS in CBS) are subject to the 24 credit residency requirement—at the University—but this can be accomplished while enrolled in two colleges simultaneously.  We are working with Craig Swan to clarify the 24-credit college residency requirement.  Judd Sheridan asked how tuition is apportioned for students with dual degrees.  Jean Underwood replied that a student’s first college is considered to be his/her home college.

2.  Involving undergraduates in research.  The EPC commissioned a committee with the notion of finding ways to broadly engage undergraduates in research earlier in their college careers.  The committee has recommended expanding the Biology Colloquium and developing a lab course/workshop for first and second year students.  They developed a roadmap for students that suggests several ways they can become involved in research.  This roadmap will be available on the CBS website and will be presented to students during their summer orientation at Itasca.  Dave Bernlohr stated that he was concerned about the large administrative structure that might be necessary to implement this plan.   Since the EPC has not yet had time to consider the roadmap (it will be on the next agenda), this aspect of the plan will be discussed.  John Anderson stated that one of the goals of the plan is to give students fundamental training in research before they are assigned to a mentor’s lab.

3.  Increase the number of upper division writing-intensive courses.  Currently students are required to complete two such courses, one of which must be in their major.  In addition to 4794W, Directed Research, Writing-Intensive (each department has a version of this), a student needs to complete an additional upper division W-I course.  A strategy that has been discussed recently by the EPC is to offer both 4xxx and 5xxx level versions of certain courses.  The 4xxx level course would be W-I while the 5xxx level would be the standard version of the course for grad students or undergrads not wanting this option.  Leslie Schiff reported that she broached this option with Laurel Carroll who was not in favor of this approach.  Bob Sterner asked how many W-I courses should be available per department.  Janet replied that perhaps 2-3 for each major would be appropriate.  Bob asked how these courses would be supported.  Apparently $30,000 is available to CBS for this purpose.  Robin Wright stated that one option would be to hire some members of the technical writing group in COAFES.  Leslie stated that she currently has 53 students in her 4xxx writing-intensive Micro course.  She added that students’ writing is abysmal and that many cannot write topic sentences.  John added that the Council on Liberal Education is trying to grapple with the problem.

4.  DUGS and mentoring for biology majors.  A major question is whether CBS needs a new approach to mentoring Biology majors. Currently there are more Biology majors than any other major.  (Some think this is because the students don’t find out about the specific majors or their interest in them until they are too far into their undergraduate career to declare a specific major.   Perhaps we are not providing students with enough specific information about the majors available early enough.) 
Various suggestions to deal with the number of Biology majors involve providing a departmental home for these students and identifying a Director of Undergraduate Studies (DUGS) to help deal with them. 

c.  Introduce plans for curriculum review.  Associate Dean Robin Wright stated that one of the major reasons for her relocation to Minnesota is her belief that CBS has the potential to be a national leader in undergraduate education.  CBS has all of the human resources that are necessary to accomplish this including faculty, students and staff.  She held up a copy of Bio that includes the Berger report which details how important research is to undergraduate education.  She added that the University is not doing a good job with respect to engaging students in research.  An initial step will be developing a curriculum task force that will enable us to produce the best possible curriculum that will reflect the future needs of students.  Unfortunately biology education has not kept up with the massive changes in biology.  She stated that we need to have broad discussions within the college involving faculty and students.  We have the potential to teach most of the students at the U biological literacy.  We also need to improve the training of grad students and post docs, and do a better job of integrating teaching and research.

There are also global educational issues that are timely.  National groups are currently addressing the importance of integrating inquiry, exploration and discovery as important ways of thinking.  Perhaps our foundational courses can have dual foci and address the needs of the ceramics students in liberal arts along with science students.  We also need to improve biology instruction for potential educators.  Few CBS majors actually register for our introductory courses such as Biol 1001 and 1002 or 1009.  Many of them earn Advanced Placement credit in Biology while still in high school.  Perhaps we need to experiment with a sophomore level core series that encompasses molecular biology to ecosystems.  These courses could also prepare our undergraduates with the techniques they will need to carry out authentic research.   Perhaps we need to make the completion of undergraduate research a prerequisite for graduation.  Lab courses could be redesigned along the interests of various faculty.  Since we have so many biology faculty members University-wide we should have the capacity to provide this experience for all undergraduates.   Currently we are doing a good job by providing a fair number of freshman seminars, but that educational experience disappears after the freshman year.  Department seminars and lab group meetings can be modified to provide good educational experiences for undergraduates.   We need to disregard constraints and provide the best educational experience possible.  Kate VandenBosch asked who should be included on the curriculum task force.  Robin replied that those faculty who have a sense of vision and who have already integrated forward thinking ideas.  Dean Elde suggested that we need a mixture of veteran and new faculty.  We need volunteers who are willing to develop a proposal to bring to the rest of the college.  Perhaps we can hold a retreat to discuss these issues.  Robin suggested that the committee should be a large group that can be divided into subcommittees to discuss various tasks.  She suggested that 20 might be an appropriate size but the group needs to include both faculty and Student Services personnel.  We can also invite national experts to advise us.  Janet asked what type of time line Robin envisions.  Robin replied that she would like to begin discussions fall semester and plan to write appropriate grants for funding during spring term.  Kate suggested that two possible funding sources are NSF and the Wheaton Institute, since this project will not need sustained funding.  Dave Bernlohr asked about the scope of the task force.  Robin replied that it should include the freshman through senior experience.  Since the first two years are probably the most important we should focus on freshman and sophomore courses.  Leslie suggested that this also include the junior level since it normally takes that long for many students to get into their majors.  Dean Elde agreed and stated that we seriously need 
to begin teaching Biology at least at the sophomore level.

d.  Proposed approaches to satisfy the Teaching Assistant needs and strategies for TA support.  Dean Elde suggested that we need to rethink how we are allocating TAs for courses especially with respect to General Biology.  This topic will be added to the EPC’s agenda.  Dean Elde thanked the members of the EPC for the important work and good progress made on tackling important issues.  He specifically thanked Janet for her leadership of the committee during the last year and Kathy Ball for her yeoman’s work of recording the minutes
.

This segment of the meeting adjourned at 9:30 a.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball
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